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Issued via email 
 
19 December 2023 
 
Dear Chief Executives 
 
Scottish Government Budget 2024-25  
 
Following the announcement of the Scottish Government’s Budget for 2024-25 by the Deputy First Minister in 
Parliament today, I am writing to provide details of the indicative funding settlement for Health Boards. A 
breakdown of the total is provided in Annex A to this letter. 
 
The Deputy First Minster noted in her response to the UK Government’s Autumn Statement that it delivered a 
worst-case scenario for Scotland’s finances. The financial pressures across health and social care are, by far, the 
most challenging since devolution.  We have worked to protect NHS Budgets and social care funding where other 
parts of the public sector have faced reductions.  All health consequentials have been passed through to the 
Portfolio, but these were not at a level expected by the Scottish Government, particularly given the non-recurring 
nature of 2023-24 pay consequentials, and we recognise the continued pressures health and social care services 
face in the aftermath of the pandemic and changing demographic profiles.  
 
As in previous years, the budget announced will be subject to any amendments agreed through the Scottish 
Parliament’s Budget Bill process.  In addition, we will undertake further work with you specifically in relation to pay 
costs and waiting times funding. I will keep you up to date with any changes to our planning assumptions.  
 
Budget Uplift 
 
Compared to 2023-24 budgets, territorial NHS Boards will receive a total increase of 4.3% for 2024-25 to cover  
costs related to the 2023-24 pay deals, as well as the baselining of £100 million sustainability and NRAC funding 
provided in 2023-24. For clarity, the 4.3% uplift relates to 2023-24 non-recurring funding now being made on a 
recurring basis.  National Boards will receive a 3.8% uplift to fund 2023-24 pay deals. 
 
In terms of pay, funding arrangements for Boards will be revisited by the Scottish Government following the 
outcome of the pay negotiations in the new financial year. As part of Boards recurring adjustments for 2023-24, 
amounts have been included based on pay offers for Agenda for Change and Medical and Dental staffing in 2023-
24. Pay for NHS staff remains subject to agreement for 2024-25, and we will work with Directors of Finance to 
finalise this position once the outcome is known. We will write to Boards in 2024 to confirm finalised baseline 
budgets following the conclusion of this work, but at this stage it should be assumed that additional funding will be 
allocated to support a deal. 
 
We have committed the £100 million sustainability funding for non-pay costs, but beyond this and the NRAC 
funding provided in 2023-24,  Boards will be expected to manage pressures within existing envelopes.  Funding 
ensures no Territorial Board is further than 0.6% from parity. 
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Covid-19 Funding 
 
Whilst the scale of Covid-19 costs has reduced significantly in 2023-24, we recognise there are specific legacy 
costs that will require additional funding support in the new financial year.  This includes funding for: 
 

- Vaccinations staffing and delivery. 
- Test & Protect activities including Regional Testing facilities. 
- Additional PPE requirements; and 
- Some specific Public Health measures. 

 
Following today’s budget, we will seek to provide early clarity as to the total funding to be provided to support 
these costs. However, beyond the above, NHS Boards and Integration Authorities should expect to meet remaining 
costs from baseline funding and should continue to drive these costs down as far as possible.  
 
Policy Funding 
 
In addition to the baseline uplift outlined, funding aligned to policy commitments and recovery of health and social 
care services will be allocated to Boards and Integration Authorities in 2024-25. It is our intention to provide early 
indication of allocations where possible, and to align this to the planning guidance that will be issued in relation to 
Annual Delivery Plans, setting out the priorities for health and social care in the coming year.   
 
We are aware there has been a rise in the volume of allocations over the past few years and we are committed to 
reducing this.  We are also aware timing of some allocations being later in the year leads to uncertainty and 
difficulties in service planning without funding certainty.  We are committing to putting out 80% of allocations in the 
first quarter, where necessary these may be a % of the full allocation value. 
 
Health and Social Care Integration  
 
Formal notification of the terms and approach to the Local Government funding settlement will be given in the 
Circular and Local Government Budget Letter.  The Health and Social Care Portfolio will transfer net additional 
funding of £241.5 million to Local Government to support social care and integration. The overall transfer to Local 
Government includes additional funding of £230 million to deliver a £12 per hour minimum pay settlement for adult 
social care workers in private and third sectors, in line with the Real Living Wage Foundation rate. In addition, an 
inflationary uplift on Free Personal Nursing Care rates (£11.5 million) is provided.   
  
The funding allocated to Integration Authorities for Free Personal and Nursing Care and adult social care pay in 
third and private sectors should be additional and not substitutional to each Council's 2023-24 recurring budgets 
for adult social care services that are delegated.  This means that, when taken together, Local Authority adult 
social care budgets for allocation to Integration Authorities must be £241.5 million greater than 2023-24 recurring 
budgets to ensure funding from Health and Social Care Portfolio contributes to meeting outcomes in this area. 
Where there is evidence funding is not passed across to be used for the policy intent, the Scottish Government 

reserves the right to look at reclaiming funding allocated.  
 
We have progressed baselining prior year Real Living Wage funding totalling £333.5 million to Local Government.  
A further £52.3 million has been baselined for other commitments including uprating free personal nursing care. 
 
Capital  
 
a. Capital Budget 
 
The health capital budget increases from £578 million to £754 million, however if the health research element is 
excluded (which is a ring-fenced budget that cannot be used for capital investment), the budget reduces by £59 
million from £373 million to £314 million. This is lower than our planning assumptions, which were shared with 
Chief Executives, Chairs and Directors of Finance in August.  
 
The settlement allows for formula capital to be maintained at 2023-24 levels, all major projects in construction to 
be completed (Baird and Anchor, Parkhead Health Centre, QEUH rectification and Jubilee Phase 2), as well as 
support for the national replacement programmes for Ambulances and Radiotherapy equipment. Beyond these 
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core areas outlined above, we will not be providing any funding, including in relation to our intention to increase 
formula capital so that it doubles over the Capital Spending Review period (2021-22 to 2025-26). 
 
In respect of 2023-24, we are asking all Boards to review their capital expenditure for the remainder of the year 
and to defer any areas where spend is discretionary. 
 
b. New Developments and Capital Planning 
 
We are aware that most Boards are developing infrastructure plans and individual projects which will require 
Scottish Government funding to progress. Given the challenging settlement we are managing, we will not be 
funding development costs for any new projects, as we do not anticipate starting construction of any new project 
over the next two years at least. We understand the local challenges this will present in some instances, so the 
Health Capital Finance team will arrange a discussion with all affected Boards in the New Year to confirm 
arrangements. However, in the meantime, NHS Boards should immediately stop any project development spend, 
otherwise these costs may need to be funded from local formula capital budgets which should instead be directed 
towards maintenance of the existing estate and essential equipment and digital replacement. 
 
Now that we have clarity on the capital funding position, a Directors’ Letter on Whole System Planning that 
focusses on maintaining your current estate, will be issued in the New Year. 
 
c. Small Scale Projects 

 
The Scottish Government has always looked to provide capital support for relatively small scale, but essential 
investments, that could not be funded through formula capital. At this point, our ability to fund such investments is 
extremely limited and Boards should not anticipate receiving additional funding in 2024-25, even if funding has 
previously been agreed.  
 
It is clear that there is significant financial challenge in 2024-25 above levels we have seen before and we will 
continue to work closely with Chief Executives to address this. I thank you again for your support to date and your 
continued engagement moving into the next financial year. 
 
 
2024-25 Financial Planning 
 
I wrote to all Boards previously outlining my expectations for 2024-25 plans, being: 

  
• a clear programme of work and supporting actions to achieve the target of 3% recurring savings on 

baseline budgets,; and  

• an improved forecast outturn position compared to your forecast outturn position reported at the start of 
2023-24.  
 

Further to this, I confirmed for Boards in receipt of brokerage in previous years that this would be capped for 2024-
25.  There is no central budget available for brokerage and any funding given for this limits investment in other 
areas.  
 
Financial savings 
 
I am aware the 3% savings target alone will not be enough to return to breakeven or in some cases the brokerage 
cap.  There are a number of areas of work underway to support NHS Boards and collectively improve the financial 
position as set out below. 
 
15 box grid 
 
I have communicated previously the 15 box grid approved by Board Chief Executive on 14 November.  This sets 
out 15 areas of focus for Boards to progress.  There are various national programmes of work supporting these 
areas to be implemented at a local level. 
 
The Financial Delivery Unit will continue to co-ordinate and assist Boards to identify further actions or areas that 
will support delivery of your 3% recurring savings target. 
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NHS Scotland Planning and Delivery Board (NHSSP&DB) 
 
The NHSSP&DB has been established to direct and co-ordinate a range of national work including strategic 
planning, national programmes and national improvement.  Work will continue to rationalise national programmes 
and agree priorities to simplify the landscape and have a stronger focus on affordability.  As agreed, decisions will 
be taken on a Once for Scotland basis working alongside Board Chief Executives and the other functional 
professionals groups. 
 
CHOICES 
 
As set out at the Board Chief Executive meeting on 12 December, we will progress the development of the 
CHOICES options which will provide the framework in which decisions around the following key areas will be 
made: 
 

• Workforce  

• Innovation  

• Service and infrastructure optimisation 
 
Further guidance will follow in respect of the above and will take account of the discussions you have been having 
with the NHS Scotland Chief Operating Officer and members of my team.  
 
It is clear that there is significant financial challenge in 2024-25, above levels we have seen before, and we will 
continue to work closely with Chief Executives and colleagues across the whole system. I thank you again for your 
support to date and your continued engagement moving into the next financial year. 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 
 

 
 
RICHARD MCCALLUM 
Director of Health and Social Finance, Digital and Governance   



 

St Andrew’s House, Regent Road, Edinburgh  EH1 3DG 

www.gov.scot 
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Annex A – Board Funding Uplifts 
 
 

 
 
 


